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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  March 15, 2023 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Four-week Period Ending Saturday, March 11, 2023 

March and April are my two busiest months in developing a budget plan for Council and 
the Budget Committee to review. Beginning the week of March 20, much of my time will 
be consumed with the budget over the next five weeks. During this time, I will be working 
from home part-time to focus on getting through these tasks. The budget will be sent to 
Council and the Budget Committee on Tuesday, April 25, with the first budget meeting on 
Tuesday, May 2. Leading up this time, I will have limited ability to work on other tasks 
other than day- to-day activities. 
 
Highlights of activities over the last four weeks include the following: 

• Participated in Cheri Brubaker’s Hotline radio show on Tuesday, February 14. We 
discussed the City Council goals for the next fiscal year. 

• Mike Cavanaugh, Steve Baugher and I met to review the Recreation Center fee 
schedule. Mike is trying to incorporate some of the ideas in the business plan to 
determine what the fee levels should be for various activities in the Recreation 
Center.  

• Derrick Tokos, Erik Glover and I participated in a Coastal City Manager/County 
Administrator meeting that focused on expanding access to broadband services in 
Lincoln County. The County and COG initiated a grant to determine how to make 
broadband more available to residents of Lincoln County. This meeting focused on 
this effort. Currently, the focus is on updating the FCC maps as to where services 
are available in the county. We are hoping that this process will allow Lincoln 
County to access funding for broadband enhancements throughout the county.  

• Dave Powell, Rob Murphy and I met regarding the fire training facility. The facility 
is located at the old wastewater treatment plant off of 3rd Street. As work proceeds 
with various required improvements to the north side wastewater system, the Fire 
Department will lose some of their training area. Rob would like to take a look at 
an alternate location where a fire training facility could be established. One area is 
behind the South Beach Fire Station at the airport. We also had discussions about 
creating a regional facility that might be supported by area fire departments, since 
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this is a facility that would not be used on a full-time basis by our department. We 
are exploring other options.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Aaron to discuss various Engineering Department 
issues. 

• Steve Baugher and I met to review a number of issues in preparation for the budget 
for the next fiscal year.  

• I interviewed Steve Baugher on the Newport News Today radio show regarding 
the audit, budget, and other activities, his department is involved with.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Richard Dutton to discuss IT issues. 

• Listened to the LOC federal legislative update. These take place each Friday at 
noon. It is worth listening to these updates. They are also recorded, which makes 
it easier to fit into your schedule.     

• Erik Glover and I met with Lynette Wynkoop with the Linn – Benton Community 
College regarding childcare issues. Linn – Benton Community College is the 
designated Childcare Resource and Referral (CC&R) group that coordinates 
various childcare issues for a three-county region including Lincoln County. I am 
preparing a report for Council on childcare issues for an upcoming work session. 
Lynette Wynkoop has indicated that she would be willing to participate in this work 
session.  

• Mike Cavanagh, Scott Bernards, Anita Albrecht, Aaron Collett, Erik Glover and I 
met to discuss the planning for landscape improvements at City Hall. The City 
Council appropriated money in this current fiscal year for this work. Anita has 
prepared some preliminary plans that include new landscaping on the south and 
west side of City Hall. This project includes the construction of a sidewalk from the 
parking lot on the east side of City Hall, parallel to the south side, and then around 
to the main entrance. This could be done with ADA access to improve accessibility 
to City Hall. Anita is proposing to renovate the rain garden located on the south 
side of City Hall. We have confirmed with the Surfrider Foundation that there are 
no further obligations between the City and the Foundation regarding this location. 
Anita will be putting together a request for proposals to proceed with this work. 

• Prepared agenda materials for the Council meetings that were held on Tuesday, 
February 21.  

• City Hall was closed on Monday, February 20 in observation of Presidents' Day. 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• I participated in a meeting with other local officials, including Mayor Sawyer and 
Councilors Hall and Kaplan. In addition, local officials from Lincoln County 
attended this meeting. Representative Hoyle indicated that she intends to hold 
regular meetings with local officials as she fills her responsibilities as our 
congresswoman. The first item she mentioned was Big Creek Dam. That was a 
good sign that it is high on her radar. She indicated that she has had discussions 
with the Portland Corps of Engineers Office indicating that this is one of her 
priorities in working with the Corps. She addressed a number of other issues during 
the hour-and-a-half meeting. I think she has a very solid handle on her priorities. I 
am very pleased that Big Creek Dam is one of those priorities.  

• I participated in a meeting with the USDA State Director Margie Hoffman. State 
Directors are appointed by the President to coordinate activities in each state 
regarding rural development. Tia Cavender has spent some time looking at rural 
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development programs, since they may apply to some of the City projects. Our 
general conclusion was, to fund some of our projects, their sources of funding may 
better meet the needs of the City of Newport. The USDA is particularly beneficial 
for smaller communities where a combination grant loan is available. We outlined 
our plans for funding the dam and wastewater projects to Director Hoffman, who 
indicated that she thought those projects were on the right track. We appreciated 
her taking time to meet with us. She held a second meeting with Councilors 
Goebel, Hall and Jacobi to avoid quorum issues.  

• At the same time as Director Hoffman’s meeting, Erik Glover led a meeting of the 
Water Conservation Work Group. This was held at Rogue Brewery, where they 
also toured the water use of that facility.  

• Participated in a work session with Council that included interviews for the 
Stipend/Compensation Work Group, discussion of Council protocols, and an 
executive session to discuss real property transactions.  

• I participated in the regular meeting of the City Council on Tuesday, February 21. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Laura Kimberly to discuss various Library issues. 

• David Allen, Steve Baugher, Erik Glover and I met to discuss the next steps with 
our purchasing policies. As outlined to Council at the last regular meeting, the first 
step is increasing the purchasing limits. This was done by the City Council on 
March 6. The next step will be adoption of the rules as developed by the Local 
Government Law Group. This will occur in April. Furthermore, at the 
implementation of those rules, I will be developing some interim policies and 
procedures for staff, with a final policy prepared by the beginning of the fiscal year. 
Modification of these policies will be beneficial, particularly since staff who were 
previously involved in the purchasing policy are no longer here.   

• Participated in the Employee Assistance Program webinar which focused on 
maintaining a professional workplace during uncertain times. We had about 25 
staff members who participated in this luncheon meeting. These webinars will take 
place regularly as part of our employee culture initiatives.  

• I met with Jason Holland, Executive Director of the OCCA, in our regular monthly 
meeting. 

• Participated in a YBEF monthly meeting at Rogue Ales on the Bayfront. 
Unfortunately, we did not have a quorum for this meeting. The focus was on the 
need for a vocational training facility at OCCC. YBEF has subsequently, via an 
email vote, indicated its support for assisting with this bond issue that will be on 
the May election.  

• On Thursday, February 23, City offices were closed due to our unusual snowfall. 
This is the first time in nine years that I have closed city offices. The following 
Friday we also had a two-hour delay opening to give the roads an opportunity to 
thaw before people came into work. As a result, we spent some time addressing 
pay issues during the course of the shutdown, and appreciate everyone who came 
into work during this time to maintain various essential services. 

• I participated in the Audit Committee meeting. We are very grateful that we have 
completed this audit. It was a challenging audit due Finance staffing, and 
implementation of new financial standards under GASB 87. I am very appreciative 
of all of the efforts of Steve Baugher working through these very challenging 
issues, particularly being short-handed. Unfortunately, with the audit stretching into 
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our budget processes, Steve has not had a break to catch up with critical needs. 
We have had limited interest in the Assistant Finance Director’s position. It does 
not help that currently in our area the Cities of Monmouth, Independence and 
Toledo are all looking for Finance Directors, among a number of other Oregon 
cities, as well. Congratulations to Steve on getting through the financial records 
audit for the fiscal year which ended June 30, 2022. We were given an unqualified 
opinion, which is the highest opinion that an auditor can provide. 

• Barb James and I had met to review a couple sections of the employee handbook. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Baugher to review various Finance 
Department issues. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Peggy Hawker to work her way through the balance 
of her tenure with the City of Newport.  

• Derrick Tokos and I met with Brian Resendes who facilitates hotel conversions, 
converting them for other purposes, including transitional housing. Brian has 
worked with Northwest Coastal Housing in Lincoln City acquiring the motel that 
provides transitional housing. He wanted to make sure we were aware of his 
availability to assist in any of these types of transactions.  

• Held interviews for a Grant Manager for the City of Newport. We had two 
candidates who applied, and interviewed, for this position.  

• The Newport Seafood and Wine Festival took place despite snowy weather from 
Friday, February 24 through Sunday, February 26. The Thursday event was 
canceled due to weather conditions. There seemed to be rather robust crowds for 
the balance of the weekend. There were some concerns expressed about serving 
individuals who should not have been served at the Festival. In addition, on 
Saturday night, a number of bars closed early due to crowds and unruliness of 
individuals post-festival. These issues are being reviewed. There was a solid multi-
agency police presence throughout the weekend, and a number of driving arrests 
made. Overall, we are not aware of anyone who was involved in any accidents or 
injuries following the Festival.  

• I met with Veronica Lundell who was one of our delegates to Mombetsu on the 
Sister City exchange. See shared her experiences and ideas regarding the 
relationship of our two cities in the area of public arts. Veronica has headed up the 
Nye Beach Banner Program over the years. As you may recall, we have banners 
that are produced each year by artists in Mombetsu that are displayed as part of 
the Nye Beach Banner Program.  

• Aaron Collett and I participated in a meeting with the Portland Office of the Corps 
of Engineers, Dig Deep Research and Water Strategies, LLC, regarding the Big 
Creek Dam project. Valerie Ringold of the Corps of Engineers, congratulated us 
on getting the authorization through Congress, and was receptive to discussing 
how this will fit with the budget request from the Corps of Engineers in future years. 
We discussed breaking out certain parts of this project, including the raw water 
pipeline and the Dam access road. She indicated that she has initiated discussions 
with her colleagues about what a reasonable first request would be through the 
Corps of Engineers for this project. As you will recall, the authorization allows 
federal funds to be used for the Big Creek Dam project. The actual appropriation 
of funds needs to be requested by the Corps of Engineers and approved by 
Congress, or can be approved by seeking a special appropriation from Congress 
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for that purpose. We are a little early in the game to make that request for this next 
fiscal year. The primary effort will be determining how to proceed once we need 
construction funds moving forward.  

• Met with Department Heads to continue discussions on strengthening the City’s 
workplace culture. 

• Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris and I met with Andy Parker and Chris Rampley to 
discuss various Fire Department issues. We resolved the retro pay issues that 
resulted from differences in calculations that stretched over a 2-year period, due 
to delays in completing negotiations with the firefighters. As part of the settlement, 
we agreed to pay a late penalty on the total retro amounts owed to the Fire 
employees since this took nearly nine months to resolve. Since the significant error 
leading to this issue was a result of a payroll formula error discovered by the IAFF 
attorney in December, we agreed to cover up to $2000 of the Union’s legal fees. 
We are setting new protocols for reviewing future retro payments to avoid these 
situations. One key issue is trying to make these retro payments as quickly as 
possible after the contract is signed. We will be proposing allow more time to make 
sure that we can calculate the retro pay and give the union an opportunity to review 
the calculations before the payment is made in the future.  

• Dave Powell, Steve Baugher and I met to review funding to address repairs 
necessary at the wastewater treatment plant. As indicated, over the past two years, 
we have exhausted reserves in the Wastewater Fund with the various issues that 
needed to be addressed outside of budgeted funding. Furthermore, the projects 
that were funded have consistently more than what was appropriated for those 
projects, further drawing down the Wastewater Fund reserves. We developed a 
plan to fund items that we are aware of, through the end of the fiscal year. We will 
be looking at rate adjustments in order to rebuild a reserve in the Wastewater Fund, 
as well as take care of necessary projects to keep that facility functioning and 
safely treating discharged water.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Rob Murphy and Lance Vanderbeck to discuss their 
departmental issues.  

• Met with Jason Malloy, Brent Gainer and Barb James to discuss the differential 
pay between the positions of Police Officer and Sergeant. With the increase that 
we had in our union contract to remain competitive and retain current staff, we 
have significantly reduced the difference in pay between Sergeants and Police 
Officers. This is an area I would like to address before the end of this fiscal year.   

• Participated in the reception for retiring City Recorder/ Special Projects Director, 
Peggy Hawker. Peggy's last day of work was Wednesday, March 1. Peggy has 
certainly been an important fixture for the City of Newport during her tenure. Peggy 
has also provided much leadership to the State of Oregon City Recorders, the 
Colorado Clerks Association, and the International Institute of Municipal Clerks 
Association over the years. Peggy worked with Erik and Liz to bring them up to 
speed to fill the big shoes she is vacating. We wish Peggy well in her retirement 
and her future endeavors. She will be missed at the City!  

• Along with Council members, participated in the preliminary budget meeting on 
Tuesday, February 28. We were two positions shy of a full Budget Committee. 
Council made an appointment following interviews on March 6 for one of those 
positions. We still have one more vacancy needing to be filled.  
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• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Aaron Collett to discuss Engineering issues. 

• Clare Paul, Erik Glover and I discussed submission of a letter of interest for the 
Source Water Protection grant funding. This funding will be available for selected 
Cities in order to create a plan to protect watersheds. This is something that Steve 
Stewart has been eager to pursue. It is our intent to provide a letter to support this 
purpose.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Mike Cavanaugh to discuss Parks and Recreation 
issues.  

• Held an internal IAFF meeting to discuss negotiations with the firefighters.  

• Held a negotiations meeting with the firefighters on Friday, March 3. We will be 
briefing the Council on the status of those negotiations at the next Council meeting. 

• Prepared agenda materials for the March 6 City meetings. 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Participated in a work session where interviews for the Budget Committee were 
held. The Audit Committee presented the annual audit for the fiscal year which 
ended June 30, 2022, for the City and Urban Renewal Agency; a report was 
provided on sustainable funding for roads.  

• An Urban Renewal meeting was held to accept the annual audit; authorize the 
purchase of property owned by the Salvation Army on US 101; and schedule an 
executive session to discuss land acquisition following the close of the Urban 
Renewal meeting.  

• Participated in a regular City Council meeting held on March 6.  

• Along with Council President Kaplan, Councilors Goebel and Jacobi, I participated 
in a tour of the Juno Project.  
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and Kaplan 

Household Garbage 
Garbage Shredder 

Garbage Baler Juno Facility  
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The first part of the tour was at the Dahl 
facility where garbage is shredded and 
baled. This includes the residential 
garbage collected by Thompson's 
garbage trucks, household garbage 
collected by Dahl’s, and garbage coming 
in from the valley. The garbage is  

dumped in a temporary facility located at Dahl’s. 
It is then loaded in a machine that shreds and bales the garbage. The bales are then 
hauled by truck from Dahl’s to the Juno facility located at Georgia-Pacific. The bales 
are loaded and move up a conveyor system into the Juno facility, where the garbage 
is mixed with steam and cooked to extract the paper fiber out of the household 
garbage. This process extracts fiber from the garbage. The fiber is then transferred 
into a liquid form. The water used in this process is treated at the Georgia-Pacific 
Wastewater plant. The rest of the residue then goes through a sorting process to pull 
metals and aluminum from the residual garbage. Metals and aluminum are salvaged 
and the balance of the material ends up being hauled to the Coffin Butte Landfill at 
about 50% of what was initially processed.  
 
Overall, this pilot project has demonstrated that reusable fiber can be extracted from 
household mixed garbage for the purpose of making cardboard. Georgia-Pacific did 
indicate that traditional separation of materials is still the best way to get clean product 
for recycling purposes. However, the technology that has been tested here works, and 
is a great secondary way to further reduce the waste stream going into landfills and 
recovering useful materials. It was a great tour of this facility. It is still amazing how 
much waste is generated that goes to the landfills.  

• Derrick Tokos and I had a meeting with the Lincoln County Housing Authority on 
the City's effort to help facilitate a shelter facility. The Housing Authority is very 
supportive of the City's efforts, and has offered to assist in any way they can.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Dave Powell and Barb James to discuss their 
various departmental issues.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Laura Kimberly to discuss Library matters. 

• Attended the HB 4123 Advisory Committee meeting in Depoe Bay. Work is 
continuing on the five-year plan to reduce homelessness in Lincoln County. They are 
planning to send the Intergovernmental Agreement (hopefully with final revisions) to 
the Cities for action by April 1. This Intergovernmental Agreement addresses 
homelessness in Lincoln County. At the request of the County, I have drafted bylaws 
for the Advisory Board as suggested by the Lincoln City Attorney. The Advisory 
Committee will review the bylaws at their April meeting, and then forward both the 
bylaws and Intergovernmental Agreement to the governmental entities for approval. 
This Agreement is a five-year agreement that governs the relationship between the 
Cities, County, and the Community Services Consortium in addressing 
homelessness. We will be asked to review, and eventually approve, this plan and then 
distribute the plan to the various governmental entities for their review. Council 
President Kaplan is the City's representative, and Councilor Jacobi is the alternate. 
Derrick Tokos also virtually participated in this meeting.  

Garbage Cooker Residential Garbage 



 

8 
 

• Participated in the Lincoln County Service Provision and Policy Workgroup that is 
part of the homelessness five-year planning process. This was coordinated by Morant 
McLeod, the selected consultants, developing this plan. Overall, I have been 
impressed with their efforts at walking us through these issues.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Erik Glover to discuss various issues with his 
department.  

• Met with Dave Powell, Mike Cavanagh and Barb James to discuss providing 
training to our Facilities managers staff (John Johnston and Paul Marrs) for certified 
pool operations. This would strictly be for backup, since we need to have certain 
activities done by a certified pool operator while the pool is open. With frequent staffing 
turnover, this has been problematic. We are going to proceed to get them certified so 
they can serve in this backup capacity. 

• Met with Councilor Goebel to discuss various City issues and concerns.  

• Met with Steve Baugher and Barb James to discuss future processes regarding 
retro pay.  

• Met with Jason Holland to discuss issues between OCCA and the City. Jason 
would like to request bids on the PAC improvements without the HVAC controls. The 
controls will be bid as a separate project. I will be discussing that internally to 
determine our next steps with that.  

• Derrick Tokos and I have spent some time on our homework following our meeting 
with Morant McLeod for the five-year homeless plan, including outlining the various 
connections that the City has with other groups in addressing various aspects of 
homelessness in Newport.  

• Councilor Parker and I attended the Newport Fire Department Banquet on 
Saturday, March 11. Overall, it was a nice event and both volunteers and paid staff 
were recognized during the evening for their service.  

 
Upcoming Events:  

• I am attending the NW Regional City Manager Conference in Fairbanks, Alaska, 
on Tuesday, March 28 through Friday, March 31. I will be heading up to Anchorage 
on Saturday to spend a weekend with family prior to the conference. I will be taking 
Monday as a vacation day. I will be back in Newport on Friday evening, March 31. 
This event is usually held in Washington or Oregon but Alaska offered to participate 
in the rotation this year.  

• The LOC Spring Conference will be held in Seaside from April 25 through April 27.   

• The first Budget Committee meeting is May 2 at 5 PM. 

• The second Budget Committee meeting is May 23 at 5 PM. 

• City offices will be closed May 29 in observation of Memorial Day. 

• The final Budget Committee meeting is May 30 at 6 PM. 

• City offices will be closed on Monday, June 19, in observation of Juneteenth. The 
Council meetings will be scheduled for Tuesday, June 20. 

• City offices will be closed Tuesday, July 4, in observation of Independence Day. 

• I plan to attend the OCCMA Annual Conference taking place in Pendleton from 
Tuesday, July 18, to Friday, July 21. 

• City offices will be closed Monday, September 4, in observation of Labor Day. 

• I plan to attend the ICMA Annual Conference in Austin, Texas, from Saturday, 
September 30 through Wednesday, October 4.  
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• The LOC Annual Conference will be held in Eugene from Wednesday, October 11 
through Friday, October 13. Please contact Erik if you plan to attend. 

• City offices will be closed Friday, November 10, in observation of Veterans’ Day. 

• City offices will be closed Thursday and Friday, November 24 and 25, in 
observation of Thanksgiving. 

• City offices will be closed a half day on Friday, December 22 and a full day on 
Monday, December 25 in observation of Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.   
 

Attachments:  
 

• Attached is a letter supporting House Bill 2813 which will provide financial and 
technical assistance to water suppliers for protection and enhancement of 
watersheds. This letter was sent to Representative Gomberg, Senator Anderson 
and Governor Kotek.  

• Attached is a letter urging support for Senate Bills 543, 544 and 545 relating to the 
use of polystyrene foam containers and packaging. This letter was sent to 
Representative Gomberg and Senator Anderson. 

• Attached is a letter in support of amendments to Senate Bill 847. These 
amendments would provide liability protection to Cities and Counties in providing 
safe resting places for unhoused residents. This letter was sent to Representative 
Gomberg, Senator Anderson, and Committee Chair, Senator Jama. 

• Attached is a letter providing support for House Bill 3257 establishing a task force 
on electric aircraft. This letter was sent to Representative Gomberg, Senator 
Anderson, Senator Gorsek, Co-Chair of the Joint Transportation Committee, and 
Representative Susan McLain, Co-Chair of the Joint Transportation Committee. 

• Attached is a summary of Oregon’s Creative & Cultural District Pilot Program. Both 
Laura Kimberly and Beth Young participated in this meeting which took place 
during a Council work session. Overall, there is interest in pursuing this 
designation. The Nye Beach Neighborhood Association has expressed its support 
for this. There have been discussions as to whether this should be a very localized 
district (Nye Beach), or whether this should be a larger district which includes other 
parts of the community, including City Center, to help guide the redevelopment of 
that area. Those discussions will be forthcoming. Jason Holland will be providing 
a presentation to the City Council on cultural districts at a future Council meeting. 

• Attached is a survey conducted by Neogov who handles applications for City 
positions for HR. This survey collects data from 725 governmental HR 
professionals and was conducted in December 2022. The survey indicates that 
applications for jobs were down by over 56% from the previous year, and that these 
labor shortages will continue for some time. The two biggest issues for recruiting 
are finding qualified candidates and providing competitive salaries. The survey 
indicates that candidates care most about competitive salaries, work-life balance, 
and better benefits. The top three reasons for employee turnover between 2021 
and 2022 included higher paying job opportunities and retirement. There is 
additional information in this report that you can review.   

• Attached is a thank you card from CASA for the social service funding provided by 
the City Council.  
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I hope everyone has a great spring… If spring ever comes!  
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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